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R&SD Executive Group Item 3.3
Latest developments on EU Cohesion Funding
Purpose
1. To update members of the substantial developments on the future of EU Cohesion Policy and the EU Budget that have taken place since we last reported at the June meeting and to propose a political statement that builds on COSLA’s previous positions and puts them in line with the emerging and worrying turn of events on the future of EU funding at EU level. This statement, if approved, will be used to actively lobby to ensure that Scottish Councils’ key demands are promoted.
Recommendations

2. The Executive Group is invited to:

i) Note the latest developments on the reform of EU Cohesion Policy and the EU Budget review;
ii) Agree, with the approved changes, the attached statement on the future of EU funding;
iii) Note the annexed officer level submission to simplify EU funding rules; and
iv) Instruct COSLA officers to use the statement to lobby actively using our links.

Overview

The EU Cohesion Policy, which with €347bn amounts to 37% of the EU Budget for 2007-2013 is up for review. In Scotland, Highlands and Islands will receive £117million whereas the rest of Scotland (the ‘Lowlands and Uplands’ area) will receive £434 million.

3. When Member States (led by the UK Government) reached an agreement on the EU Budget at the end of 2006, they included a clause whereby the EU Budget would be   significantly reviewed in 2009/2010. Since EU Cohesion is the second largest heading after CAP, both policies are under increased pressure to demonstrate their added value.

4. For some time now there have been influential voices asking for significant cuts in EU funding for local and regional areas, so that they can be allocated to other thematic EU funding streams (such as Environment, Transport, Enterprise, etc).  COSLA has expressed some concern over the development of too many funding streams being established, for similar reasons to us wanting a removal of ring fenced budgets and challenge funds here.  To promote this and other positions on both cohesion and the future EU Budget, COSLA has been actively participating in the consultation processes that have taken place so far, as well as successfully working with the Scottish Government, the Scottish CoR members and MEPs as well as our UK and European counterparts.  Within our umbrella body, CEMR, we have also been chairing an officer level Task Force of national associations to agree on a common EU local government position on the future of EU funding.  

5. As we were preparing for the new European Term that is shortly to start, news started being leaked after the summer that the European Commission were having detailed discussions that would eventually result in proposals for the forthcoming EU Budget Review that would essentially deprive local areas in “old” relative prosperous Member States from any substantial EU funding. 
6. Even more concerning, there have been very clear suggestions that instead of reducing or consolidating EU funds to facilitate their management at local level there are strong suggestions that funds such as the European Social Fund or the Rural Development Fund would move away from cohesion policy. As regards to the Social Fund it could become a new “Lisbon Strategy” Fund aimed at targeting groups nationally (i.e UK wide) rather than locally. To partially compensate for this, new Single Strategic Frameworks could be defined. They would integrate all EU and national funding affecting one area. However it is not clear how plausible this could be (or acceptable to Member States) or whether they would be governed by partnerships involving local authorities.

COSLA Activities
7. These discussions are still taking place and many stakeholders have publicly reacted to what is so far not an official position but an emerging picture. It is also not clear to what extent the leaks could be part of a softening up process led by the Commission, intending to draw the political sting early on, or simply a good old fashioned leak that might result in significant changes given the developing opposition in some of the loder member states.  Therefore COSLA has undertaken a more nuanced approach by combining providing early warning intelligence to Council officers as well as facilitating initial senior political contacts. 

8. At a political level COSLA has made representations to the Scottish MEPs on October 14 in Brussels – by COSLA’s President - and at Edinburgh on 6 November – by COSLA Presidential Team and Spokespersons – so as to ensure their continued support in what is going to be a long and difficult process.  Cllr Garvie has also been able to strongly raise our key concerns at the debate and vote that took place in the COTER Commission on 20 November.

9.  COSLA has been working within our European counterparts via the CEMR Task Force where we have been playing a key role to secure the agreement of a joint EU local government position on the future of EU funding. 

Looking ahead:

10. Within the CEMR Task Force COSLA is having bilateral discussions with Commission officials to make our views and gather intelligence of the emerging picture. At the same time and in order to ensure our views keep apace with developments we have consulted with Councils on the below statement that is now submitted for the Executive Group approval. In parallel we have been working with Council’s to prepare the technical response on simplification of EU funding rules which is provided as an annex. Members are asked to note this submission.
Draft statement
Key issues on the future of EU funding for Scottish Councils

The Convention of Scottish Local Authorities (COSLA) is the representative voice of all Scottish Local Authorities both nationally and internationally and it has long being advocating strong, consistent EU funding in which local communities are given the means to prosper and where the partnership principle, whereby Local Authorities are fully involved in the design and implementation of the programmes that affect them, is fully applied. 

COSLA has actively and formally contributed to the ongoing debates both on the discussions on the EU Budget Review and in particular on the future of EU Cohesion Policy. 

We have consistently supported a reasoned and sensible approach to the future of EU funding and we will continue doing so in the future. Therefore we observe with some concern the evolution of the recent discussions taking place within and between the European Institutions over the future of EU funding.

Therefore, building on our existing formal positions, the COSLA Regeneration and Sustainable Development Executive Group consider it important to highlight our key concerns and aspirations for the future of EU territorial cohesion funding.  We intend continue working with the Scottish and UK Governments, Scottish MEPs and CoR members our counterparts from the elsewhere in the UK and other Member States as well as our EU-wide umbrella body the CEMR to strongly argue for the undernoted points:

Key messages: 

1. COSLA recognises that given the political and financial trends in the EU the next EU budgetary settlement for EU Cohesion policy is most likely to be equal or less than the current one.

2. We also acknowledge that should a reduction of funds be agreed in the future, priority should be given to the least developed regions’ of the new EU Member States (EU12) but support should also be available to “poor” territories in richer Member States.

3. However, COSLA joins forces with EU institutions such as the European Parliament and  the Committee of the Regions, together with our partners in the Local Authorities’ European umbrella body CEMR to request an ambitious EU Territorial Cohesion policy across the whole of the EU.
4. We observe with concern the emerging suggestions for a EU Cohesion policy that would not be available to economically disadvantaged local areas across the EU for which EU support can be justified.  It is worth pointing out that the new EU Lisbon Treaty explicitly enshrines Territorial Cohesion as a official Objective of the European Union.

5. We  believe that the starting point for any decision on the future shape and reach of the EU Cohesion funding needs to be taken on the basis of the multiple challenges that EU citizens and its communities face as starting point, and not on the other way around. 

6. COSLA agrees with the UK Government and other Member States that any future EU27 Cohesion funding should clearly demonstrate European Added Value. In so doing we believe that there are many local areas at sub regional level where domestic funding is not available or insufficient, and where there are either local pockets of multiple-deprivation challenges or structural handicaps that act as a drag on economic performance.

7. Similarly we believe that the creation of the EU Internal Market needs to continue being complemented with appropriate EU-wide support for addressing local impacts of internal market failures and provide responses for existing global challenges. 

8. Likewise EU Territorial cohesion can help to address long term EU challenges (demographic decline, migration, globalisation adjustment, climate change, etc), by coordinating economic development with other policies (transport, research, environmental policies, etc) and asymmetric shocks as well as provide a medium term policy certainty that goes beyond national and local financial cycles.
9. Crucially, EU Territorial Cohesion policy can help deliver the Lisbon agenda throughout the territory of the EU and not just in existing “growth poles”. However the Lisbon Agenda cannot be allowed to become a means of diluting the treaty commitment s to economic, social and territorial cohesion. 
10. In fact, EU Territorial Cohesion is a key tool to reconcile the post 2010 Lisbon competitiveness Strategy and the Gothenburg sustainable development agenda through its aim of securing a more balanced distribution of economic activity.

11. COSLA sees with concern the emerging suggestions that EU funds outside cohesion to be increased in size and number of funding streams. We believe that this goes against the previous trend to ensure consolidation (and even reduction) of the EU funding streams and even the stated ambitions of the new Commission for a more focused approach with fewer goals and more critical mass.  We are also very much concerned about any drive to move European Social Fund or Rural Development policies and programmes away from EU Cohesion policy.
12. Furthermore, the proliferation of sectoral policy EU funding streams will actually make more difficult for smaller funding applicants such as Councils to access EU resources at a time when they are most needed.

13. We still believe that the consolidation of EU funds, notably the Regional, Social and Rural or its successor(s) needs to be pursued further rather than going in the opposite direction.

14. We believe that local communities are best served by directly targeting EU funds to local areas and that the future generation of EU funds should have a territorial dimension to enable then to reach the ground. We believe that the “place-based approach”, as recommended in the Barca report, should be the guiding principle for targeting EU funds.

15. COSLA believes that there is a wide scope left to improve local input, partnership and delivery in the structure and management of EU Funds.   
16. We agree with the suggestions that EU funding needs to be made more performance driven.  Furthermore we believe that failure to fully implement the partnership principle at the local level could actually prevent the funds from being fully effective. We would welcome suggestions for Single Strategic Framework allowing EU, National and Local authorities and resources to be pooled to address common problems of a given area. This should also help making EU support more flexible and adaptable over the financial period. We believe that the Scottish Single Outcome Agreements are a possible example of the way forward.
17. Finally we do recognise that EIB-type loan-based instruments and financial engineering have a bigger role to play in the future, however we remain convinced that this cannot compensate or substitute for grant-based financial resources no longer available at local level where market failure is still evident. In such areas experience in Scotland suggests that loans/equity instruments will not invest unless there is also some core direct grant support also available as part of the incentive package.
Serafin Pazos-Vidal
                                                                                        November  2009
COSLA Brussels Office
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